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PRESIDENT'S  REPORT 

Welcome to our first edition of  ñThe Mastheadò for 2020.  
As you can see it is in the new format that was first  
introduced in last November's issue. With an expanded 
newsletter it allows us to increase the amount of content 
within and so we can have more articles that we hope 
you will find interesting.  Perhaps we've also included a  
photograph or two that will be worth a second look or 
that will maybe take you down Memory Lane and we 
hope too that our reports will continue to be informative, 
so that you receive the news and updates from our three 
areas. 
I had asked Life-member Col Ellwood a while back if we 
could re-print some of the fine articles that he used to 
write about ships and shipping for our museum's  
newsletters from many years back. Col graciously 
agreed to my request and the first of these appears in 
this edition, appropriately with Col's sketch of the SS 
Macquarie to accompany his article. Thank you, Col. 
It seems a while back already, but wasn't it great when 
we all met up for our Christmas lunch at the Port City 

Bowling Club and then to be able to have a Christmas 
Cruise as well. 
Lastly, our Film Afternoons used to be another time 
when we could catch up socially and I for one miss those 
events too. Do you feel the same? Please let us know. 
                                                       Ted Kasehagen 
 
PILOT COTTAGES REPORT 

We are extremely short of volunteers at present and we 
really need a minimum of four more people to help us out 
on one day a week at our Reception Desk. Duties  
include helping to open (and close) the two cottages, to 
welcome visitors to the museum and collect and record 
the entry fee, to answer the phone and take any  
messages.  Volunteers will not be on duty alone because 
we always want two volunteers on duty for all our shifts. 
Do you know of anyone who may like to help us?   If so, 
ask that person to call me at any time. Thanks. ( Phone 
6581 1654 or 0488 555 120 ) 
Like everyone else in Port, the smoke from bushfires has 
been a setback for tourism before and during holiday-

. 



time and we have only been getting small numbers of 
visitors each week. The Arts Market that is held in our 
museum grounds on the fourth Sunday of every month 
did not eventuate in January because it was Australia 
Day and many other events were being staged all 
around Port Macquarie on that day. 
The hot weather, the dry conditions and water  
restrictions have meant that our gardens have suffered, 
but it meant that various maintenance jobs could be 
done in lieu of gardening. Last year the dilapidated back 
fence was replaced after a grant application was  
successful and just in the last couple of weeks a new 
paling fence has been erected on the western, or town 
side of the property.  The next aim is to apply for  
funding to pay for Stage 2 of the redevelopment of the  
Investigator Building.                                 Ted Kasehagen 

The Junk being placed back on the water 
 

HIBBARD REPORT 
Hibbard has had a lot going on in the past couple of 
months.  The ñJunkò has finally left the hardstanding  
freeing up the end of our workyard to commence on the 
new slipway hardware. 
A Registration of Interest application has been submitted 
to Boating Now Program with respect to applying for a 
grant to repair our aging slip.  A lot of very fast work was 
done to make the cut-off date, thank you Peter Doherty 
and Fiona Conlon.  Our last grant for a water tank was 
successful and completed just in time to get the tank 
filled and able to be used with the town having severe 
water restrictions.  We can still wash down and clean the 
boats that come onto the slip. 
Our own boats are providing us with plenty of work as 
the maintenance becomes more and more.  Our 
ñWentworthò broke down on the Christmas cruise with an 
overheating problem and we had to limp back to the jetty 
very slowly.  To those guests who had to be put off, we 
apologise.  The repair required a new heat exchanger, 
both circulating pumps repaired and a complete refit of 
all the associated plumbing.  The morning that we were 

going to put the ñSharpieò on the slip for Australia Day 
preparation, she sank.  This made a lot more work with 
an engine removal and complete clean out bench run 
and refit.  The team got her ready for Australia Day but 
sadly she didnôt go because of water pump failure. 
Our two main boats participated in the sail past and 
those who went with them had a great time. I understand 
that the broadcast about the museum, the slipway and 
history of our boats was very good. 
Our ute failed the rego check with a rear seal oil leak.  
The more we tried to fix it the worse it got.  Finally the 
motor was taken out and a new seal fitted. 

Cleaning up is still going on.  ñItôs the Gypsyò has been 

cut up and taken away.  A skip bin of old motors and  

assorted bits and pieces has also gone.         Ron Window                                                                

PILOT BOAT SHED REPORT 
The latter part of 2019 has certainly been challenging for  
Port Macquarieôs tourism industry, the impact of the 
bushfires being felt not just locally but state wide, other 
states having their share of bushfires too.  Locally we 
heard of mass cancellations of bookings in the hospitality 
industry in the lead up to what should have been the 
busiest and most profitable time of year.  I mention these 
observations because I have just finished reviewing the 
visitor and financial results for the Pilot Boat Shed over 
the period October 2019 to the end of January 2020 
compared to period of October 2018 to the end of  
January 2019.  In summary we had a reduction of 
around 10% in visitor numbers, almost no change in  
donations.  A disappointing result for souvenir sales but 
our drink and second-hand book sales remained fairly 
strong when compared with the October 2018 ï January 
2019 results.  
Some months the PBS showed a profit which is a  
fantastic result.  Our Watchkeepers deserve a ñpat on 
the backò for their part in this result.    

It has been interesting watching works being carried out 

by Council on the Board Walk as it approached the Pilot 

Boat Shed.  How these works will impact upon the PBS 

is not yet known but the committee has made  

representations to Council in an effort to obtain the best 

results for the PBS.                                      Tony Stevens                             



 

 

 S T S STEAMSHIP MACQUARIE  
In July 1909 the twin screw steam Macquarie of 493 tons 
gross was launched in Hull (U.K.) By Earles & Co Ltd  
Her steel steel hull was to stand her in good stead for over 35 
years and her triple expansion reciprocating engine pushed 
her along at a conservative rate of knots.  
Macquarie was classified at Lloyds for the Australian Coasting 
service between Richmond River and Eden, on the far South 
Coast, and was registered in Sydney.  
Built for the Blue Funnel Line better known as Nicholas Cainôs 
Coastal Cooperative Steamship Company.  Cain was a  
resident of Wauchope and a business man involved in the 
timber trade closely involved with Allen Taylor and operated 
out of the River Hastings and Camden Haven districts.  
Macquarie was placed into service between Port Macquarie 
and Sydney, a distance of 175 nautical miles.  She had the 
capacity to carry 90 passengers with a good capacity for  
cargo in two holds.  Many of our local pioneering families  
travelled to and from Sydney on her for nearly twenty years 
and never ran into any serious trouble over that period (that 
has been reported).  
Macquarie took on the infamous Hastings bar with tenacity, 
often bumping bottom with grit and determination and was 
testimony to the sound construction of her hull.  
She provided a useful service to local producers carrying fish, 
oysters, maize, timber and livestock returning with the  
essentials to maintain the expanding district.  Port Macquarie 
News published her very busy timetable and her list of  
passengers on arrival and departure.   
Macquarie became surplus to Nicholas Cainôs operation in 
1929 and was sold to Sydney-based Albert George Palser 
and registered in Wellington N.Z.   They disposed of her six 
years later to ON CHONG & Co Ltd, who served the South 
West Pacific islands with a small fleet of schooners and  
ancient vessels.   
She changed hands again and like a lot of our aging ships, 
she sailed for China and became part of the Moller Fleet 
based at Shanghai.   
As the renamed Marie Moller she was converted into a  
salvage vessel.   
On December 8, 1941, she became a victim of the Japanese 
invasion of China who captured her off Ningpo.  The ultimate 
fate of Macquarie is unknown, but she certainly left her mark 
in Port Macquarie and is still remembered to this day.  

C.E. Ellwood June 1999 

 

The photograph of member Brian Oswell painting the 
(dummy) AK27 mine at William Street appeared in last year's 
September issue of our newsletter. After Brian had carefully 
removed rust from the mine, he prepared its surface for  
painting. He then painted the mine as it would have originally 
looked after it was manufactured in Geelong, Victoria. It had 
been noted that some of the hardwood base on which the 
mine had sat since October 1991 had deteriorated to such an 
extent that the only option was to lift the mine from that  
original base, have replacement timbers cut and then fit the 
mine back onto its repaired base.  Whilst this work was being 
done at the Slipway, the extremely heavy mine was  
suspended in the air quite close to the pathway where our 
visitors, volunteers and others walked daily. The photograph 
shows the mine on its rotted base with the block and tackle 
set in readiness for 'lift-off.' The mine is back on its repaired, 
strong base now and our thanks goes to the Slipway team for 
all the work done to have this eye-catching artefact safely on 
show once again. 
We are planning to have a display in the museum about  
Captain James Cook that will coincide with his voyage up 
along the east coast of  New Holland 250 year ago.  
Titled "Captain James Cook.  The Man, His Achievements, 
His Death." It will mainly feature little known facts about this 
famous explorer and navigator and will have information about 
his other two voyages of  Discovery also. 

Official opening of the new shelter at Mrs Yorks    
Gardenðphoto and article by Lisa Tisdell  
(from Port News website) 


